
















October 8, 2018 
• • • 
Citizens Advisory Committee 
San Rafael, CA 94901 
 
Mayor Gary Phillips and City Council 
City of San Rafael 
1400 Fifth Avenue 
San Rafael, CA 94901 
 
Dear Mayor Phillips and Council Members, 
 
On October 4, the CAC was informed that a third community meeting will be held by 
the Golden Gate Bridge Highway and Transportation District on October 30 to 
consider options for the new San Rafael Transit Center. To inform this discussion, 
the Committee wished to reiterate the concerns and recommendations expressed in 
its July 20 letter, which is attached.  
  
Respectfully, 
 
 
Andrew Naja-Riese, CAC Secretary 
 
 
Attachment: CAC letter dated July 20, 2018 
 
Copies: Raymond Santiago, GGBHTD; Steve Kinsey; Danielle O’Leary; Jim Schutz 
   
  



July 20, 2018 
• • • 
Citizens Advisory Committee 
San Rafael, CA 94901 
 
Mayor Gary Phillips and City Council 
City of San Rafael 
1400 Fifth Avenue 
San Rafael, CA 94901 
 
Dear Mayor Phillips and Council Members, 
 
On July 5, the CAC received a presentation of the four proposed transit center 
concepts from Steve Kinsey. We appreciate the development of four new concepts in 
response to widespread reservations over the three design concepts previously 
presented. We applaud the City and Golden Gate Bridge District in leading a series of 
public forums and conducting a survey to determine residents and commuters’ 
preferences on the new downtown San Rafael transit center. 
  
The development of a permanent transit center presents a significant, one-time 
opportunity to create a new gateway to the City of San Rafael while connecting 
transit users with retail, housing, employment, and tourism. After discussing the 
four proposals, the CAC has some broad observations for consideration in moving 
forward with the project: 
 

1) In the Two-Story concept, the opportunity exists to create a structure rather 
than a parking lot that would co-locate all 17 bus bays off-street to meet 
current and future needs. The CAC is concerned that this concept would be 
far more expensive than the others. The visual impact would also be a 
difficult challenge to manage. 

2) In the 4th Street Gateway concept, the bus facility would be placed on either 
side of 4th St., along with 3 bays on Hetherton St. We are deeply concerned 
by bus driveways fronting on both sides of 4th St. and by eliminating right 
turns from Hetherton St. onto 4th St.  

3) In the Whistlestop Block concept, while the design is fairly compact with 10 
bus bays on the Citibank site, the bus bays located on 3rd St. are undesirable 
because of their negative impact on traffic and pedestrians near Lincoln Ave. 
Additional congestion may result on 4th St. An alternative approach to the 3rd 
St. buses might be to widen Tamalpais Ave. to place them there.  

4) In the Across the Freeway concept, the area under the freeway south of 4th 
St. would be utilized, along with the Citibank site and some adjustments of 
Hetherton St. The CAC was intrigued with the possibility of using this project 
to improve and utilize a currently visually blighted area and believed it to 
merit thoughtful consideration. It was noted that pedestrians would be able 
to access buses from 4th St.; however, walking across Hetherton and under 
the freeway may be less desirable. Walking between the SMART station and 
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Bay Trail comment: 100% in agreement, however, please add “and bicycle” after the word “pedestrian.” As stated 
above, hundreds of ferry patrons access the terminals via bicycle, thus reducing vehicle congestion and the need 
for costly parking infrastructure.  

West Tamalpais Avenue forms a short on-street segment as part of an otherwise continuous pathway from 
Sausalito to Novato known as the North-South Greenway—and is also part of the San Francisco Bay Trail. West 
Tamalpais should maintain the same low-stress bicycling experience that people enjoy on the pathways 
immediately to the north and south. The Bay Trail would be extremely concerned with any proposal that didn’t 
include separation or physical protection for people biking on West Tamalpais, especially if it generates an increase 
in vehicular traffic or curbside activity (through passenger loading zones, for example). 

The City has committed to a feasibility study looking at east-west connections to identify a street that can 
accommodate protected bike lanes. While the current Bay Trail alignment in in this area is shown on 2nd and 3rd 
Streets, these are “proposed” versus “existing” segments and it is clear that these may not be the preferred streets 
for cyclists and pedestrians in the context of a reconfigured transit center (Fourth Street seems a likely candidate). 
We encourage the City and GGBHTD to move forward with this study as soon as possible, and to also consider how 
safe and inviting connections to San Rafael High, the Canal Neighborhood via the Grand Avenue Bridge, Montecito 
Plaza, and ultimately China Camp State park can be made.  

The Bay Trail Project looks forward to participating in this planning effort as it moves forward. The long standing 
and dangerous gaps for walkers and cyclists in this important part of the County deserve robust attention and 
resources as part of the Transit Center relocation planning work, and indeed, the only way that the eight stated 
objectives will be achieved is by dramatically improving access for these groups.  

If you have any questions about these comments or about the Bay Trail, please do not hesitate to contact me at 
(415) 820-7909 or by e-mail, mgaffney@bayareametro.gov.

Sincerely, 

Maureen Gaffney 
Principal Planner 
Bay and Water Trail Programs 
ABAG/MTC 

Cc: Damon Connolly, County of Marin  
Gary Phillips, City of San Rafael  
Dianne Steinhauser, Transportation Authority of Marin 
Nancy Whelan, Marin Transit  
Farhad Mansourian, SMART  
Jim Schutz, City of San Rafael  
Steve Kinsey, Alta Planning + Design 
Bjorn Griepenberg, MCBC 




